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Development pressures and City plans to change Seminary Hill continued in 2012; on fast forward for the first half of this year and then about June they were replaced by the election frenzy.  Since the Hatch Act prohibits me personally from being involved in political activities—basically I can contribute money and vote—I got a needed respite from attending civic meetings.  In September, SHA along with four other civic groups in the West End sponsored a forum with all 12 candidates running for City Council.  The Mayor refused our invitation to attend a similar forum for mayoral candidates.  With the re-election on Tuesday of the BRAC-5, the Democrats now have ALL of the seats on City Council, so I expect more initiatives to urbanize Seminary Hill and increase traffic on neighborhood streets.

This past year, three urbanization projects were approved by the City which comprises the BAD NEWS in my report tonight.  All of them will negatively impact the quality of life in our neighborhoods.  Likely, you know them well:  the BRAC at Mark Center, the ramp from I-395 to Seminary Road, and the Beauregard Corridor Plan.  
First, the BRAC at Mark Center.  The Army is here and some concerns raised by Seminary Hill residents are reality.

· It is a terrorist target in a commercial park, and the FBI arrested an individual who was making plans to bomb the building.
· The BRAC is costing us about $60 million in tax revenue, and the contractor tail promised by City Hall has yet to materialize.  In fact, two military contractors in Mark Center—the Institute for Defense Analysis and the Naval Research Center—are planning to move.  Some citizens now speculate that the Army will expand its operations at Mark Center and the City will lose additional tax revenue.
· Good news about the BRAC—it has not caused traffic gridlock as feared; nevertheless, the Army is paying for $20 million in road improvements on Seminary Road and Beauregard that may ease congestion at rush hour.  This congestion is caused by traffic trying to get on I-395 which bottlenecks at Duke Street.  Expect the short- and mid-term improvements to be finished mid-2013 thanks to the Army and our federal tax dollars.
Second, the RAMP from I-395 to Seminary Road.  Over the strenuous objections of Seminary Hill Association, VDOT is building a ramp from the HOV Lanes on I-395 to Seminary Road.  When VDOT realized this project would not improve the flow of traffic on I-395, it also approved a project to make the shoulders on I-395 between the interchanges of Seminary Road and Duke Street into traffic lanes.  So by about 2016, you can expect an improvement in traffic flow on I-395 during the morning rush hour and an increase in traffic on Seminary Road in BOTH the morning and evening rush hours.  Also, the trees between I-395 and Van Dorn will likely become noise barriers.  The cost is roughly $100 million of our State tax dollars.
Third and last bad news item, the Beauregard Corridor Plan.  In March, City Hall put the Beauregard Corridor planning process on fast forward.  I was attending meetings sometimes twice a week.  The plan further accelerated through the City approval process and was passed without being finished.  The Mayor then appointed an advisory group called the BRAG—YES . . . really they call themselves the Beauregard Rezoning Advisory Group—to finish the plan.  Three issues yet to be determined:

· Spending the Army’s contribution of $1.5 Million for open space before the deadline is upon us and we lose the funding.

· Allocating the increased density to the specific sites.  Will this be one CCD like at the Mark Center where densities can be massed and moved around or each developer have its own allowed density and if it is not built it cannot transfer it.

· Solving the affordable housing conundrum.  In September, the City finished its study of current tenants in the Beauregard Corridor, three months after approving the plan.  The BRAG may use this information to determine whether the developers’ contributions for housing match the needs of the people being displaced.  SHA has already advised that current tenants will NOT likely be eligible for the “affordable housing” in the Plan because they are currently working and paying taxes to the City.

A fourth topic was presented at the last BRAG meeting:  transportation improvements.  These were developed and approved by City Hall—you may recall the meetings of the High Capacity Transit Group and SHA’s opposition to putting bus-rapid-transit lanes down the middle of Beauregard at a cost of $140 million—so I’m not sure what the role of the BRAG is on this issue.  Staff’s proposal to build a traffic circle at the intersection of Beauregard and Seminary Road at a cost to Alexandria taxpayers of about $29 Million will likely be approved.
The funding of the City’s transportation initiatives, such as the Metro at Potomac Yard and the new lanes in the middle of Van Dorn and Beauregard, is likely to be delayed by the stat of the economy.  The ability of the City to borrow is about maxed out.  t The economy has also delayed developer’s plans such as the construction of a medical office building on Kenmore Avenue on the site of the closed Steak and Ale restaurant.
Changes in the economy have also affected the “smart growth” plans approved by City Council in the last decade.  They never grow.  A prime example is the Landmark-Van Dorn Small Area Plan.  It was approved more than four years ago but nothing is happening.  In addition, at least two projects that City Council approved as mixed use developments with commercial, retail, and residential are now being built as ONLY residential.  One is near the Braddock Metro and the other in Arlandria.  As many of you know, residential projects cost the City money because the new citizens need services—such as fire, police, and schools—while commercial and retail projects are a net gain to the City’s budget.
One final BAD NEWS item:

We failed to do our annual clean-up of Fort Williams Park.  John Smucker in Area 4 has led this effort in past years.  It was scheduled and canceled twice.  We plan to work with him again this spring.
Now to the GOOD NEWS:

· We successfully monitored plans for new construction in our neighborhoods, like the new VTS chapel and two plans to build new homes on vacant lots.
· We may have saved our small Seminary post office again.  

· The final report of the Braddock-Quaker-King Study about dysfunction junction may be in the process of being implemented.  I’m not sure if it was ever approved.  Some of the designs we had agreed to may be implemented when the new Safeway is built.
· The bigger and better Safeway store at Bradlee Shopping Center was approved but appears delayed.  There is a temporary building on site where the pharmacy will relocate during construction.  The store was supposed to close in August with construction finished in 2013.
· We continue to work with Inova Hospital administrators as they do improvements to their facilities and correct the landscaping errors made by one of their contractors.

· T. C. Williams continues to communicate with SHA residents about their plans—most recently for new tennis courts that the students and Chinquapin Park badly need.

· Fort Ward Park continues to be good news.  The first stage of research on historical excavations is finished and the City will implement storm-water management next and then may return to the historical excavations.  Also, a new walkway for the handicapped will be added to get them from the museum and gate to the northwest bastion.  
· We supported the acquisition of a vacant property at 5325 Polk that would preserve some of the tree canopy on Seminary Hill and take advantage of the $1.5 million the Army has proffered.   

Finally, the Best news of ALL—the Hammond Athletic Field.  The City is NOT putting lights on the Hammond athletic field, at this time, thanks to Area 8 Rep Frank Putzu and his neighbors for getting the ACPS to withdraw this proposal.  The field is still out of commission during the construction of the artificial turf surface; it was scheduled to be done by the end of August.  Unfortunately, the City did not hear SHA’s concerns about the City’s grading plan that had failed to account for the storm-water drainage system there.  So, the students have lost access to a needed open-space for three months and maybe longer and the cost of the artificial turf field is now double the original estimate--$1.9 million and climbing.
Information on all of these issues is posted on the Seminary Hill website and residents are invited to subscribe to the Seminary Hill e-news, attend monthly Board of Directors’ meetings, and become involved in a civic issue that interests you.  There is a lot to do!
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